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The 60m Band in New Zealand
A paper from the New Zealand Association of Radio Transmitters Incorporated (NZART)
M Sullivan (ZL3AB) and P Holliday (ZL3PAH)

Since 2002 worldwide Amateur access to 60m has been piecemeal. This changed at WRC-15 when an international secondary allocation, with strict power conditions, was granted to Amateurs for the frequency range 5351.5 – 5366.5 kHz.

Although the WRC allocation came into effect from 1st January 2017, it took until January 2018 to secure two 60m channels for our operators. The NZ Defence Force (NZDF) had existing licenses for frequencies in the WRC allocation. Negotiations between NZART, the government regulator (RSM) and NZDF resulted in the allocation of two 3 kHz channels on a trial basis until 24th January 2019.  The frequencies of 5353.0 - 5356.0 kHz (Channel 1) and 5362.0 – 5365.0 kHz (Channel 2) were made available with a maximum output power of 10 dBW e.i.r.p. 

The agreed plan for Channel 1 is for SSB only so that any (potentially interfering) amateur transmission on this channel would more easily be identified by the primary user. For Channel 2, either SSB or CW for the lower part, and digital modes of less than 100 Hz (FT8, PSK31, JT9) for the upper part.  As these channels fall outside the normal gazetted Amateur band, NZART obtained a license for them and operators wishing to use them must first obtain a sub-license from NZART. As at 1 August, 2018, 141 operators have received sub-licenses.

To date most activity seems to have been by DXers who, even with 10 watts, can work Europe and the USA on CW and digital modes, especially FT8.  Activity has centered on 5362.05 kHz where our band plan allows CW from 5362.05 - 5362.75 and digital modes from 5362.8 - 5364.75 (up to 100 Hz bandwidth).  Unfortunately, unlike the other HF bands, 60 metres does not have a uniform allocation around the globe. In particular, NZ operators wishing to work the USA or Canada need to do so by sked and split operation as they cannot transmit on 5362 kHz. Most DX tends to occur around our grey-line.

To date there have been few reports of use by the primary user, although there has been over the horizon radar interference at times.  After the trial ends, our objective would be to obtain access to 60m frequencies which are in regular use overseas, especially the dial frequency of 5357 kHz, as that is where most activity seems to be centered. Negotiating additional frequencies would also provide a more effective band plan – perhaps allowing for wider digital modes than the current 100 Hz limit. 

In summary, it is quite likely that the 60m band will have primary users whose licenses pre-date IARU-15. Members Societies seeking access to 5351.5 – 5366.5 kHz for their operators may need to negotiate with their respective spectrum manager and any existing licensees. This paper records the approach taken by NZART and the goodwill that prevailed in New Zealand to give our operators the opportunity to demonstrate that regulated secondary access could provide an outcome that is satisfactory to the primary user and spectrum management.
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